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NOVA SCOTIAôS CLEANER ENERGY STRATEGY 

The guest speaker for the BIO-OA ñINTO SPRING CELEBRATION AND SPE-

CIAL SEMINAR (Sunday, 20 March 2011) was Sandra Farwell, Manager of Renew-

able Energy with the NS Department of Energy.   She spoke about the óProvince's 

Cleaner Energy Strategyô.  Nova Scotians currently rely heavily on imported fossil 

fuels, but this is not sustainable.  In the past decade, Nova Scotia has taken significant 

strides towards a cleaner, more sustainable future and she reviewed the new programs 

and opportunities for renewable energy that have been recently established.  She also 

outlined the many options that are available for transforming the provincial energy 

sector which include energy efficiency and conservation, renewable energy for heat, 

electricity, and fuel, and development of cleaner, local fuels like natural gas.  She out-

lined the óProvinceôs Cleaner Energy Strategyô which will set out practical, balanced 

steps for repatriating Nova Scotiaôs energy supplies and chart a realistic course for 

replacing imported, carbon-intensive, non-renewable fuels with sustainable, local en-

ergy sources.  Nova Scotiaôs Renewable Electricity Plan is available on-line at http://

www.gov.ns.ca/energy/resources/EM/renewable/renewable-electricity-plan.pdf  The 

small, but keen, audience asked many questions and stimulated interesting discussion.  

In appreciation of her presentation, Ms. Farwell was presented with a BIO keychain 

and coffee mug. 

Sherin 

BIO-Oceans Association 

Annual General Meeting and  

Beluga Award Presentation 

6 May in the BIO Auditorium  

0930h AGM  

1100h Beluga Award Presentation 

http://www.bio-oa.ca
http://www.gov.ns.ca/energy/resources/EM/renewable/renewable-electricity-plan.pdf
http://www.gov.ns.ca/energy/resources/EM/renewable/renewable-electricity-plan.pdf
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The CCGS Hudson is almost 50-years old and is approaching 

the end of its working life. Three major studies by DFO and 

NRCan to define the characteristics of a suitable replacement 

vessel came to the conclusion that what was needed to meet 

present and future program requirements was a 90-metre ves-

sel, similar to the Hudson. This conclusion was consistent 

with that reached by several other countries conducting simi-

lar scientific programs in similar environments.  In 2004, the 

date of the most recent study, the cost for such a replacement 

was estimated at $120 million.  Three years later, the Fisher-

ies and Oceans Minister announced that a 90-metre oceano-

graphic vessel would be constructed to replace CCGS Hudson 

and that it would go into service in 2014. Unfortunately, the 

original 2004 cost estimate was never revised to allow for 

inflation. As a result, the size of the proposed replacement 

vessel was first reduced to a 83-metre version and then in 

2010 to a 76-metre ship.  This smaller vessel might be mar-

ginally adequate to conduct DFOôs current east coast oceano-

graphic program, but would present major problems for 

NRCan and for future multi-disciplinary research. 

As OA members with e-mail addresses know, a group of BIO 

scientists have written a letter to the ADMs of both DFO and 

NRCan expressing their concerns about the shortcomings of 

the 76-metre vessel.  After discussions with several people, 

the BIO-OA executive decided to send a similar letter on be-

half of the Oceans Associationôs members to the political 

masters of these two departments: the ministers of Fisheries 

and Oceans and Natural Resources.  The letters were sent via 

priority post on 16 March 2011.  Key points raised in the let-

ter included the following:  

a 76-metre ship will lack the ability to allow proper multi

-disciplinary ecological studies crucial to understanding 

modern biological problems such as the decline of the 

commercial fisheries and other resource-related issues;  

for marine geoscience programs, it will not have the ca-

pability of doing both survey and core sampling work on 

a single cruise, thus severely reducing the operating effi-

ciency of the ship and hindering the effective achieve-

ment of the scientific and management objectives; 

while the Hudson occasionally encounters at-sea limita-

tions, a vessel 16% shorter will have difficulty operating 

effectively in high-wave conditions, thus further limiting 

its efficiency as a research vessel in the adverse condi-

tions common in the North Atlantic and Labrador Sea; 

and 

the proposed ship will have a hull with much less in the 

way of ice strengthening than did the Hudson, resulting in 

significant limitations to how far north the vessel will be 

able to operate in ice-invested waters. 

We also pointed out that Canada's oceanographic science pro-

gram is currently at a low level, but based on past experience, 

national priorities change as do environmental emergencies, 

and other uses for the vessel.. This means that a ship capable 

of meeting only part of Canada's current oceanographic re-

search needs will clearly be inadequate in the near future. 

Moreover, the reduced cabin capacity of a smaller vessel will 

severely restrict the ability of BIO scientists to mentor and 

train university postgraduate oceanography students. We 

ended with a request to reconsider the decision to limit the 

size of Hudsonôs replacement to what can be built for $120 

million, as we consider that decision to be shortsighted and 

counterproductive to marine research in Canadaôs oceans. 

We hope that you as BIO-OA members endorse the execu-

tiveôs action on your behalf. As of 29 March 2011, I have 

received an acknowledgement from the office of the Minister 

of Natural Resources, but nothing from DFO. 

Elsewhere in this issue you will see that progress continues 

on the book to commemorate BIOôs 50th anniversary in 2012. 

It has a working titleðVoyage of Discovery: fifty years of 

marine research at Canadaôs Bedford Institute of Oceanogra-

phyð and has been endorsed by the Instituteôs science direc-

tors. A business plan is under development, the search for an 

Editor-in-Chief is underway, and an Editorial Board has been 

appointed, consisting of the Editor-in-Chief, Don Gordon, 

Mike Lewis, David Nettleship, and Mike Sinclair.  In connec-

tion with this work, the BIO Archivist, Marilynn Rudi, has 

compiled a bibliography of histories of oceanographic institu-

tions and organizations. I have asked our webmasters to add it 

to the Associationôs new website. 

And speaking of the new website (www.bio-oa.ca), a listing 

of the contents of the equipment archive, complete with de-

scriptions and photos, should be available on it by the end of 

April 2011. David McKeown and Phil Spencer are currently 

performing the final ótweaksô to ensure that the links work 

correctly. 

It is also my pleasure to announce that Brian Beanlands has 

been chosen as the 2011 recipient of the Beluga Award.  He 

will be presented with the award on Friday, 6 May 2011, as 

part of our AGM.  Please come to the AGM and join BIO to 

celebrate the contributions Brian has made to our community 

at BIO. 

This is my final óFrom the Presidentô column.  At our AGM, 

I will be passing the presidential gavel to Paul Keizer. It has 

been an interesting and enjoyable year. 

 

Betty Sutherland 

http://www.bio-oa.ca
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The Wave of Excitement is growing for 

World Oceans Day - 8 June 2011 

Want to do something special for the oceans this year?  

Well, you may have even more opportunities than ever, 

no matter where you are!  If you are in the Halifax area, 

the whole month of June will be filled with great Oceans 

events, such as several public lectures, the Nova Scotia 

Seafood Festival and lots, lots more. For example, the 

annual Elisabeth Mann Borgese Ocean Lecture is sched-

uled for the evening of 8 June 2011 at Dalhousie Uni-

versity. The lecture, óOceans and the Arts: A Celebra-

tionô, will take the form of a conversation between a 

panel of artists moderated by Paul Kennedy (CBC Radio 

Ideas). A reception will follow and everyone is wel-

come. 

You may also wish to mark your calendars on Friday, 3 

June, for the annual public Halifax Waterfront World 

Oceans Day Celebration.  It is hosted by the Maritime 

Museum of the Atlantic (MMA) and is currently led by 

the Provincial Oceans Network Secretariat as well as 

DFO.  Doors are open from 0930h until 1530h, and admission 

to both the MMA and CSS Acadia will be free for the day.  

This event has taken place every year but one since the inter-

national celebration was proposed by Canada in 1992 at the 

United Nations Earth Summit in Rio de Janeiro (see below).  

It may even be the most consistently held World Oceans Day 

Celebration in the world! 

If you happen to be working or visiting BIO on 8 June be sure 

to drop by the Lower Cafeteria and join us for some coffee 

and a piece of óWorld Oceans Dayô cake. 

Creatures of the Deep at the Halifax Waterfront World Oceans Day  

Celebration  in the Maritime Museum of the Atlantic in June 2010. 

The Story of the First Oceans Day 
An excerpt from a speech by Judith Swan 

In 1992, the government of Canada wanted to showcase the 

oceans during the United Nations Conference on Environment 

and Development in Rio de Janeiro. The federal government 

invited the Oceans Institute of Canada, of which I was then 

Executive Director, to coordinate an event which would draw 

attention to the many concerns of the day: coastal zone man-

agement, land-based pollution, high seas commercial fishing. 

The Oceans Institute worked tirelessly for months to create a 

meaningful event. The participants included four federal de-

partments, a provincial government, NGOs, the representa-

tives of coastal communities, industry and youth, distin-

guished academics, the International Oceanographic Commis-

sion, some Ministers and Prime Ministers, past and present, 

both Canadian and ófrom awayô, and an astronaut. 

Our efforts paid off. The meeting drew an international audi-

ence and 8 June 1992 was proclaimed óOceans Dayô. The 

Earth Summit had come about because the peoples of the 

world had been educated to "think green". The 8 June event 

invited them to ñthink blue". We didn't know it at the time, but 

that first óOceans Dayô was just the start of what was to be-

come a big blue wave of support for the oceans, and an oppor-

tunity to develop programs for schools and communities to 

learn about the oceans. 

It was the Brazilians who suggested that óOceans Dayô should 

be celebrated around the world on 8 June every year. It was a 

challenge that could not be ignored, nor could it be done 

alone. Over the years, I've taken óOceans Dayô with me wher-

ever I've gone. A bit like Johnny Appleseed, I've planted sug-

gestions for programs of action and education in any likely 

soil: individuals, community groups, schools, NGOs, govern-

ments. Unlike Johnny, I haven't been alone in planting these 

seeds. The celebration of óOceans Dayô is expanding to vari-

ous countries around the world; it is proving to be an excellent 

vehicle for learning and doing. 

In my work and the work of others, I see coming together the 

need, the opportunity, and the will. We have already made a 

great investment of time and it is only just a start. We are car-

ried forward by a conviction that care for the oceans and for 

the coastal environment is essential to our future. Our reward 

will be to recognize the divine sower in each of us to contrib-

ute to a healthier habitat and more abundant life for all who 

share this beautiful óBlue Planetô. 

Visit www.coinatlantic.ca for information on Worldôs Oceans Day events in Atlantic Canada. 

http://www.coinatlantic.ca
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Canadaôs marine energy resources 

By Andy Sherin 

Andrew Cornett from the Canadian Hydraulics Centre of the 

National Research Council published an inventory of Can-

adaôs marine renewable energy resources in April 2006 

(Cornett, A. 2006. Inventory of Canadaôs Marine Energy 

Resources, NRC Report CHC-TR-041). The report quanti-

fied and mapped energy resources due to waves and tidal 

currents. 

The report concluded that the annual mean wave power 

along the 1,000 metre-isobaths off Canadaôs Atlantic coast 

sums to roughly 146,500 MW, or more than double the cur-

rent electricity demand. The wave energy available in winter 

is generally four to seven times greater than in summer. It is 

important to recognize that due to various factors including 

environmental considerations, losses associated with power 

conversion, and socio-economic factors, only a fraction of 

the available wave energy resource can be extracted and 

converted into useful electric power. Even so, the Canadian 

resources are considered sufficient to justify further research 

into their development as an important source of renewable 

green energy for the future. 

According to Dr. Cornettôs report, Canada is also endowed 

with sizeable tidal current energy resources. Compared to 

other renewable energy sources such as solar, winds and 

waves, tidal currents have the distinct advantage of being 

reliable and highly predictable. A total of 190 sites with po-

tential mean power greater than 1 MW were identified. The 

total mean potential power at these 190 sites exceeds 42,000 

MW. Classified by Province and Territory, Nunavut has by 

far the largest potential resource, while British Columbia has 

the most sites with mean power greater than 1 MW. It is im-

portant to note that, as in the case of wave energy, only a 

fraction of the available tidal current resource can be con-

verted into useable energy without noticeable impact on 

tides and tidal flows. The effects of extracting energy from 

tidal currents and from ocean waves should be assessed care-

fully on a case-by-case basis. 

The report identified 21 sites in the Bay of Fundy with a po-

tential tidal current energy greater the 100 MW totaling 

2,725 MW of potential energy. 

The report recommended further wave-energy studies for 

southeastern Newfoundland and the southeastern shore of 

Cape Breton. 

The report also recommended further modeling studies in 

the Bay of Fundy to improve the definition of the tidal cur-

rent resources available, and to investigate the impact of en-

ergy extraction on the tidal flows throughout the region. 
Mean annual wave power derived from hindcast data from 

Cornett, A. 2006. Inventory of Canadaôs Marine Energy Re-

sources, NRC Report CHC-TR-041. 

Mean power density, Bay of Fundy from Cornett, A. 2006. Inven-

tory of Canadaôs Marine Energy Resources, NRC Report CHC-TR

-041. 

http://canmetenergy-canmetenergie.nrcan-rncan.gc.ca/eng/renewables/marine_energy/publications.html?2009-053_marine
http://canmetenergy-canmetenergie.nrcan-rncan.gc.ca/eng/renewables/marine_energy/publications.html?2009-053_marine
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Small scale tidal power: benefits from university  

research collaboration 

By Andy Sherin 

On 22 March 2011, Dana Morin, President of Fundy Tidal 

Inc. (FTI) and Dr. Alex Hay of Dalhousie University, gave 

the opening presentation at óExplore a Sea of Opportunity!ô, 

a session on industry-university research connections spon-

sored by the Atlantic Canada Opportunities Agency, the Na-

tional Science and Engineering Research Council, the Hali-

fax Marine Research Institute of Dalhousie University and 

Springboard Atlantic, a network to support the commerciali-

zation of research in Atlantic Canada. 

They described their collaboration to investigate the marine 

energy potential of Grand Passage, the passage between 

Brier and Long Islands. FTI was established to serve as a 

vehicle for community-led in-stream and tidal energy pro-

jects throughout Nova Scotia. The aim was to establish 

Grand & Petit Passage & Digby County as focal points of 

marine energy industrial development for small- to medium-

sized devices in order to maximize economic opportunities 

for shareholders, partners and community, and to focus on 

small-scale generation and distribution systems. FTIôs mis-

sion is to operate arrays of tidal turbines connected to the 

electrical grid utilizing multiple tidal power generation sys-

tems. FTI plans to test a 25-KW unit from New Energy Cor-

poration (NEC) in summer 2011 and plans to install a 250-

KW unit in 2012. They also plan site surveys in summer  

2011 in Petit Passage (between Long Island and Digby 

Neck) and the installation of a 150-KW turbine from Ocean 

Renewable Power Company (ORPC) in 2012. FTI plans to 

have a 2-MW array of 13-ORPC machines installed by 2013 

and a 2-MW array of 8-NEC machines in Grand Passage 

over time.  

Dr. Hay is working with FTI and Dr. Richard Karsten of the  

Acadia Universityôs Department of Mathematics and Statis-

tics to study the tidal currents in Grand Passage. In October 

2010, Dr. Hay conducted an Acoustic Doppler Current Pro-

filer (ACDP) survey. The survey found that the model over-

estimated the current speed.  Dr. Hay plans to continue the 

collaboration by studying turbulence and turbine flow inter-

actions. 

Several other presenters described initiatives to develop 

Nova Scotiaôs tidal power potential, although at a larger 

scale including Minas Basin Pulp and Paper and Nova Scotia 

Power Corporation. 

 

250-KW surface tidal current turbine from New Energy Corporation. 

Bottom resident tidal current turbine from Ocean Renewable Power 

Company. 

Location of the 2010 ADCP survey conducted by Dr. Alex Hay, 

Dalhousie University. Observed (blue) and modeled (red) current speeds in 

Grand Passage, 15 Sept.-8 Oct 2010. 
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COMMEMORATIVE BOOK ANNOUNCEMENT 

óVOYAGE OF DISCOVERYô 

Fifty Years of Marine Research at Canadaôs 

Bedford Institute of Oceanography 

In commemoration of the 50th Anniversary of the Bedford 

Institute of Oceanography (BIO), the BIO ï Oceans Associa-

tion is pleased to announce its intention to assemble and pub-

lish a collection of review articles that document some high-

lights of the extensive scientific research conducted at BIO 

from 1962 to 2012.  The reviews will cover contributions that 

BIO research has made to understanding the basic structure 

and dynamics of the oceans as well as how the results have 

been applied to improving understanding of marine issues at 

the local, regional, national and international levels. As well 

as documenting BIO scientific history for the oceanographic 

community, it is hoped that the proposed book will illustrate 

convincingly to the outside world that investments made by 

the Government of Canada in the BIO over the last 50 years 

have produced, and are continuing to produce, important and 

valuable long-term dividends to Canada. The book will 

ówaveô the BIO flag and hopefully bring recognition for a job 

well done. 

The book proposal received the endorsement and support of 

the BIO Science Management Committee on 16 March 2011. 

óVoyage of Discoveryô will comprise three major themes ï 

óExploring and Understanding the Oceanô, óApplied Ocean 

Scienceô, óMarine Laws and Policyô ï with several subdivi-

sions in each including physical, chemical, biological, geo-

logical, and geophysical aspects of the sea. Forty-one con-

tributors have already come forward offering review articles 

on their subject areas of expertise and there is still room avail-

able for additional authors to participate in this grand under-

taking. EVERYONE is welcome, so please consider preparing 

a paper, alone or with colleagues, for this special publication! 

For details, please contact the manuscript coordinator  

Dr. David Nettleship (ph: 902-826-2360; e-m: 

dnnlundy@navnet.net) or other members of the editorial 

board:  Dr. Donald Gordon (ph: 902-426-3278; e-m: Don-

ald.Gordon@dfo-mpo.gc.ca), Dr. Michael Lewis (ph: 902-426

-7738; e-m: Michael.Lewis@nrcan.gc.ca), and Dr. Michael 

Sinclair (ph: 902-426-3492; e-m: Michael.Sinclair@dfo-

mpo.gc.ca). 

Sneak Preview of 2012 

Mark your calendars and tell your friends from away about 

the BIO 50th Anniversary events in 2012! 

Volunteers are needed for some events. Please consider donat-

ing some time to these events. 

A BIO Lecture Series will offer public lectures of general in-

terest about BIO research by BIO and BIO-OA researchers. 

MORE VOLUNTEER SPEAKERS ARE NEEDED.  

A 2-day science symposium will be held in October or No-

vember 2012 with the theme óClimate Change & Adaptationô. 

The BIO library will contribute a bibliography of all BIO pub-

lications. There are presently 11,000 citations in the database. 

A glossy, coffee-table book publication honouring óHudson 

`70ô will be unveiled in 2012. 

The BIO EXPO 2012 (formerly known as the BIO Open 

House) will be held 17ï23 September 2012. For the first time, 

a large tent will house exhibits outdoors on the jetty. 

A óGala Birthday Celebrationô will be held for BIO staff and 

their guests on 25 October 2012, BIOôs actual birth date. Rolls

-Royce Canada Limited (formerly ODIM-Brooke Ocean) is 

the sponsor of this event. A committee has been struck to or-

ganize the birthday celebration.  

VOLUNTEERS ARE STILL NEEDED.  

The Crystal Awards, recognizing team work at BIO since 

1962, will be presented at this event. Entertainment will in-

clude an all-BIO choir and it is rumored the ñTrompederosò 

may make a reunion performance. 

Mark your calendars for events in 2012.  

To volunteer contact info@bio2012.ca and to keep abreast 

of planning for the 2012 BIO 50th anniversary events visit 

www.bio2012.ca 

50th Anniversary of the Bedford Institute of Oceanographyð2012 

http://www.bio2012.ca
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REMINDER FROM ISSUE 48 

Nova Scotian Institute of Science  

Hall of Fame Nominations  

Send a brief statement about a BIO marine scientist you wish 

to nominate to Betty Sutherland, BIO-OA President 

(jesuther@dal.ca).  Candidates must be deceased and have 

made significant contributions to science in Nova Scotia. 

The 50th Anniversary  

Crystal Team Awards  

for Outstanding BIO Projects 

The Crystal Awards, sponsored by 

Rolls-Royce Canada Limited, will 

highlight up to three outstanding pro-

jects from each of BIOôs five decades. 

They are aimed at drawing attention to, 

and giving recognition to, BIO re-

search and development project teams 

that have shown ingenuity, imagina-

tion and that have made extraordinary contributions to govern-

ment programs and/or international research initiatives since 

1962. The work and results of these teams must demonstrate 

significant and meaningful outcomes that benefitted Canadi-

ans in research or assisting research in areas of marine geol-

ogy, biology, oceanography, CHS mapping, or fisheries man-

agement. Each project must have exemplified strong team co-

ordination and have made a unique contribution to the knowl-

edge base of Canadaôs marine resources or to engineering ad-

vances that have facilitated new avenues of research. 

For more information on eligibility for the Crystal Award and 

to obtain a nomination form visit www.bio2012.ca 

Nominations deadline: 17 June 2011 

Sable Island National Park Update 

By Andy Sherin 

Saint Mary's University was the venue for the annual Sable 

Island Update on 30 March 2011. Zoe Lucas of the Green 

Horse Society gave her annual report on activities on Sable 

Island. She reported that the horses are doing well and the 

number of oiled bird carcasses is down. Of concern is the in-

crease in plastic debris. In addition to the impact of plastics on 

biota through entanglement and ingestion there is new evi-

dence that micro-plastic particles generated by the degradation 

of plastic debris could be a vector for toxic substances. 

Parks Canada staff did not participate in the presentation but 

copies of their December 2010 report entitled óSable Island: 

What We Heard: A Summary of Public Inputô were made 

available to attendees (also available at http://www.pc.gc.ca/

eng/progs/np-pn/cnpn-cnnp/sable/pub-con.aspx). 

The Parks Canada report, based on c. 2800 responses, states: 

ñIn general, we heard that Canadians support the proposed na-

tional park designation; feel that it is important to maintain the 

ecological integrity and protect the cultural resources; are in-

terested in visitor experience opportunities on the island that 

are limited in scope and scale and are well-managed; want off-

island experiences and educational opportunities; are seeking 

careful management of natural resources, including petroleum; 

and are concerned about wildlife management, particularly 

seals and wild horses.ò 

A few respondents wanted a higher level of protection then is 

presently in place. A unifying theme was that people should 

not have to visit Sable Island in order to learn about and con-

nect to it. Responses from those who had visited the island 

often described their experience as ñonce in a lifetimeò or 

ñtransformativeò. OA member Patrick Potter certainly charac-

terized his visit in that light in his article óSable Island: Dream 

Realizedô, published in BIO-OA Newsletter 46 (April 2010). 

Leonard Preyra, MLA for Halifax Citadel-Sable Island, up-

dated the audience on progress of establishing national park 

status for Sable Island in the absence of Parks Canada staff. He 

indicated that there had been some delays due to the change in 

Environment Minister at the federal level. He was confident 

that legislation would be introduced in Ottawa when Parlia-

ment resumed sitting after the election on 2 May 2011. Once 

the legislation is passed, responsibility for Sable Island will be 

transferred to Parks Canada and consultations will begin to 

develop the management plan. 

Foal born April 22, 2003. Photo: Green Horse Society 

http://www.bio2012.ca
http://www.pc.gc.ca/eng/progs/np-pn/cnpn-cnnp/sable/pub-con.aspx
http://www.pc.gc.ca/eng/progs/np-pn/cnpn-cnnp/sable/pub-con.aspx

